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Ford - School ;In - - -Reverend William Wilcox was
February of 1926 services were
born May 19, 1886 in Wales,
held in the basement of the
England. He began his ministry
building.
Later
as
the
at age 11 in Wales, speaking to
building was completed, the
thousands
as
a
"boy
worship services were held in
evangelistn. At the urging of
the upstairs gym. The cost of
a Methodist recruiter who was
this portion of the building
in
Great
Britain
seeking
and the parsonage next door was
ministers for the growing rural
$110,500.00.
churches, he came to the United
States hoping to secure more
Many groups flourished in the
training in ministry.
Wilcox years, such as the Lowry
Class and the Epworth League.
His first church was a circuit
Circles with such engaging
pulpit
headquartered
in
names as "Cheer-·up", "Willing
Hillman, Michigan.
After this
Workers", nEver Ready", and
pastorate, Rev. Wilcox served
" Come Join Us" were featured in
churches in Oak Grove (near
the 1930 Fourth Anniversary
Howell, Michigan), swartz Creek
Program.
and
Holly.
He
built
congregations and buildings in
The Pastor's family included
~--m"""a....
n~y--·of---those
towns- andwife, Sarah and- ~Elwyn.-and.--
although he had a reputation as
Robert.
an inspirational preacher, the
Methodist Church saw him as a
After leaving Mt. Olivet in
church builder as well.
1934,
Rev.
Wilcox
served
churches
in
Mt.
Clemens,
Rev. Wilcox came to Mt. Olivet
Wyandotte and Midland.
In
in 1924.
The membership at
Midland, his last full-time
this time was 32. Within six
pastorate, he built a beautiful
months it was over 200.
The
building working
with
the
Tabernacle building soon became
famous architect Alden Dow. In
too small and in 1925 the
retirement
he
continued
cornerstone
for
the
older
building by aiding the Allen
portion of the present building
Park Church in the development
was laid.
For a time during
of its building fund.
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Reverend Wilcox died at the
Chelsea Home, April 19, 1977 at
the age of 91.

•. * * * *

*

HERITAGE SUNDAY BOOKLET
on Heritage sunday, April 25,
1993, your church will have a
special
opportunity
to
remember, celebrate, and learn
from its past. The 1993 theme
is •celebrating OUr Heritage or
Itineracy. •
The i tineracy the travelling ministry - is a
distinctive feature of the
United
Methodist
Church.
Circuit riding preachers are
just one aspect of itineracy,
however.
On this day you can
also remember all persons women and men, lay and clergy who have followed God's call.
The "Heritage Sunday Booklet"
costs $4.50 and is available
from:General Commission
Archives and History
P.O. Box 127
Madison, NJ 07940.
It includes a sunday morning
order of worship and offers
ideas for hymns,
litanies,
scripture readings, and sermon
topics. It also has "Ideas for
the Children's Message:" ideas
for the church school; and "God
Calls Us To Travel," a service
of Word and Music.
This year Heritage Sunday and
Native
American
Awareness
Sunday fall on the same day.
The booklet suggests ways to
commemorate both occasions.
BEGIN PLANNING NOW FOR HERITAGE
SUNDAY.

*

* * *

* *

The Annual Meeting of the
Commission on Archives and
History at Adrian College will
be on JUIIB 8, 1993 which is the
first
day
of
the
Annual
Conference.
PLAN
NOW TO
ATTEND.

* * * * * *
FILES OF CHURCHES
In response to the request for
additional information about
churches,
I
have
received
several valuable additions. I
will cite one example.
Paul Amstutz, pastor at Lincoln
Park United Methodist Church
sent a valuable, comprehensive,
interesting and
informative
addition in the form of a
booklet "Celebrating 75 Years
of Caring."
It covers the
years 1917 through 1992.
It includes "A History" written
by
Reverend
Floyd
Porter,
memories of former pastors and
present members.
A very
interesting account was written
by the oldest living member of
the church. In addition there
are statements about various
groups and organizations.
KEEP ON SENDING IN MATERIALS
FOR YOUR CHURCH FILE .

*

*

* *

*

*

PROJECT NEAR COMPLETION
Emily Soley is working part
time
in
the
Archives
on
consolidating the several files
containing information about
ministers into archival file
folders and archival boxes
which will protect, preserve
and make it more accessible.
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SMITH'S CROSSING CHURCH
[Mapleton United Methodist]
by Walter & Myrtle Milne r
This charge was first s upplied
regularly under appointments of
the Midland circuit.
Rev.
Burton Crampton appointed in
1895 was the first minister to
give this charge continuous
service in what was known as
"The Bluff School Hous e" near
Dougald curries farm.
During
his pastorate the church at
SmithPs crossing was built in

Aid, James Gowing, Evans Cole,
Will Seymour, Will Richardson,
John Currie, Walter Milner,
M.J. Johnson and George corbin.
Rev. John Lambrecht is followed
by Rev. s. Ford in 1901 who
was reappointed after preaching
one or two sermons when he was
assigned
to
the
Michigan
Conference.
The charge was without a pastor
until Rev. G. N. Almstead was
appointed and remained until
Conference in 1904.

The c harge appears as Smith's
crossi ng First in the Minutes
of 1897 to be supplied in 1898.

The
Epworth
League
was
organized in 1901.
Mr. W.F.
curry was the first President
at Smith's Crossing. The Queen
Esther Circle wa&--&~4-zeQ. i-n-_,..._,...,.....,~,.,....
1904 at Smith's Crossing. Mrs.
D. E.
Birtch Super intendant,
Mary currie as President, Clara
Seymour as Vice President, Mrs.
Gowing as Secretary, Florence
seymour as Treasure.
The
Circle met every Sunday evening
at the Church.
Mrs • J. E.
and
her
sister
McKenzie
presented the Church with a big
Bible which they used. Myron
Johnson was the first janitor
of Smith's crossing Church. [He
was followed by] Ida Thorpe,
Jannette Gowing [the sister of
Myrtle Gowing]
and DeBolt
Milner.
Kerosene lamps were
used . Rev.J . E. Spencer bought
three new gasoline lamps for
the Church in 1912.
[These
were paid for] by socials and

Poseyville with Rev. Joe Fox as
pastor. In 1899 we are in the
Bay City District with Rev. Joe
Fox as pastor.
That year in
June Rev. Fox leaves us for the
Baptist Church and Rev. John
Lambrecht is appointed to fill
out the year and was appointed
for 1900. Rev. John Lambrecht
started the building of the
barn and also the sheds which
were finished by Rev. D.E.
Birtch, Smith's crossing Ladies
Aid, also Poseyville I,.adies

The parsonage was built at the
same time with the men working
and
[parishioners
making]
donations.
[The] time came
[when] there were no horses or
buggies.
[Then] the shed and
barn was torn down to make room
for our Fellowship Hall [which]
was built in 1962. Nearly all
the work was from donations.
[On] october 14, 1962 [there
was] a Service of Consecration
at 2:30 p.m. The minister was

~~~1~8~7.~~---------------

Rev.
Frye
assisted
Rev.
Crampton on his charge. Rev.
Crampton's mother and father
gave the church their first
stove . Albert Higgins was the
first treasure of this church,
July 19, 1897.
The first Trustee's were Albert
Higgins, Oougald Currie, Myron
Johnson, George Whitman and
Evans Cole. The first "Ladies
Aid" was held at Mrs. Evans
Cole's home.
Rev. Crampton
acted as President of the
"Aid".

--=---:--1Wi'fce
:r---cc~a!11m~ee--.._,u:tln~cd~ee:r['--lHf!lo9lmlft<eerr---iaainR<dei----ss:t:pe.eci.a-]........co.ll.s_._
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Edwin Smith. The Consecration
sermon was by Rev. Herbert c.
Brubaker.
Rev. Parrott [first suggested]
changing the name. When Rev.
Bettes came to preach he said
to name it something to call
attention to the beauties along
the highway. The maple trees
were
so
beautiful.
He
suggested Mapleton.
It has
been called Mapleton from then
on. They did not change it on
the map.
The rail road and
busses still call it Smith's.
Crossing

* * * * * *
A

Hotable

Local

Preacher

(Part Three)
By Ronald A. Brunqer

Joseph Bangs

The Michigan Annual conference
was organized in Mansfield,
Ohio in 1836. In 1837 the
Conference met in Michigan at
Detroit. Joseph was there and
was elected and ordained a
local elder, after 34 years as
a local deacon. The celebrated
western bishop, Bishop Robert
R.
Roberts,
~ho
1 i ved
in
southeastern Indiana rather
than the east, presided over
this Conference.
At the conference which met in
Ann Arbor on September 4, 1839,
a young man named John Sayre
was admitted and sent as the
junior preacher under William
sprague
to
the
Tecumseh
Circuit.
He was called a
"traveling elder" and evidently
had had some experience in New
York.
Early in October, reports came
to Joseph Bangs, that this new
preacher had indulged in some
unseemly and unministerial

conversation and behavior with
a young woman in Tecumseh,
Laura Smith, wife of David.
Joseph acted at once. He got
in touch with the presiding
elder, Alvah Billings in Ann
Arbor.
A local court was
convened which met in the home
of the Rev. Joseph Bangs,
October 23, 1839. Present were
Alvah Billings, P.E., Elijah
Crane
(of
the
Ann Arbor
Church),
Joseph
Bangs
complainant, and John Sayre the
accused.
In this meeting the
Ann
Arbor
preachers
were
convinced that Sayre was guilty
of unministerial conduct and
intentions.
The Presiding Elder named three
ministers who were made judges
in this case -- Elisha Crane,
J.A.
Kallam,
and
William
Sprague, sayre's superior on
the Tecumseh Circuit. A trial
was held at which Laura Smith
gave her testimony. sayre was
ad judged gui 1 ty and suspended
from the ministry until the
next Annual Conference.
He
received no salary from the
Circuit this year.
The Michigan Conference met at
Marshall in 1840. Joseph Bangs
was present and had the sad
ministerial duty of presenting
the report and complaint of the
local church court against John
sayre "for immoral conduct,
specification, attempti ng to
seduce the wife of David Smith
of Tecumseh on or about 3rd
October
1839.
We
the
undersigned called to try John
Sayre on the within charge, are
of the opinion that the same is
supported by the testimony
produced on the trial and
therefore adjudge him guilty of
the alleged immorality.
E.
Crane, J.A.Kallam, Wm Sprague.
A. Billings, P. Elder."

•'
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The early Methodists used to
take
the
time
of
Annual
Conference
for
trials
of
accused ministers.
On the
local scene there were at times
trials of local members accused
of breaking the rules and
discipline of the church. Much
bad feeling and party spirit
were
stirred up
in
these
proceedings.
After a time,
support
for
these
trials
ceased.
Matters were taken
care of more privately in
committees.
John Sayre's conduct was
certainly unwise and out of
line.
The Smiths as loyal
Methodists had opened their
home to the homeless itinerant
on Sunday evening. To Mrs.
Smith's surprise he returned on
Wednesday.
He spoke to Laura
of novels and "Recommended the
reading of novels. " This was a
surprise for novel reading was
not encouraged by the early
Methodists."

That afternoon Sayre was in her
house
yet
again.
~He
complained
of
being
very
sleepy, said he wculd go in the
other room and lie down, wished
me to go in and read to hi.m or
chat with him. I refused to do
so and he came alor.g and pu+
his book on my arm and sa.?..... ,
'come Laura' and he put his
head down and hit mine and
said, 'come'. He said, if I
were his wife he would make a
different woman of me."
The
young housewife refused to do
his bidding.
Sayre was back yet again
on Friday morning. Mrs. Smith
told him that she felt very
much insulted and did not wish
to have any more conversations
with him.
Her husband talked
harshly to him and gave him to
understand that he was not to
be admitted into their home
again.
It is clear that in the
circuit
riding
days
the
Church's ministers must have
characters above reproach. It
is not surprising that the 1840
Annual
Conference
confirmed
that judgement of the local;
church court, and John Sayre
was
expelled
from
the
membership of the Methodist
Episcopal Church.

Laura smith testified that
on Thursday morning,
Sayre
"commenced
a
conversation
stating that one of his most
intimate friends in the state
of New York with whom he
boarded, would sometimes sit
---,.......,-A:own-orr-his--lap -and-embraee--h-im--~~-"--~~........,.,.-..,=-----~----,.,------~
and kiss him. Said that lady's
The 1840 Michigan conference
husband knew nothing of it,
brought a joy to Joseph and
neither
did
his
wife.
Huldah
Bangs;
their
son,
Understood him to say that he
Francis B. Bangs was admitted
would be very reluctant to have
on trial. He was appointed as
his wife know it. Said he had
junior preacher on the Pontiac
often wondered how far the
circuit which included Pontiac,
different sexes could indulge
Rochester, Troy, Royal Oak,
in such feelings of friendship
Birmingham,
Southfield,
without committing sin.
He
Bloomfield,
Clarkston,
and
said he should be sorry that he
other points constituting a
had ever seen me; that I would
four week circuit. Gracious
be in his mind and trouble him
revivals
attended
Francis'
while writing. Said •.• that he
work. At the end of his first
should try to forget me."
year in August 1841, a revival
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at Birmingham resulted in 60
conversions.
In
1841-43
Francis was appointed to Flint&
In 1843-44 he served Utica: in
1844-45
the Mount Clemens
Circuit;
in
1845-47
the
Tecumseh Circuit. In 1847-8 he
was at Kalamazoo; in 1848-9 at
Niles, and from 1849 to 1852 he
was the Presiding Elder. His
mother, Huldah lived to hear of
this prominence. At the age of
33 in 1852 he was elected to
General conference. Twice more
he was a delegate to General
Conference; twice more he was a
Presiding Elder.
When the
Detroit
Conference
was
organized in 1856, Francis
remained
in
the
Michigan
Conference where he had a long
and distinguished career. Born
March 23, 1819 at stanford, New
York, he retired in 1883 and
died May 20, 1891 at Eaton
Rapids, at the age of 72. His
brother William H. Bang became
an itinerant Methodist Minister
also, but in the New York
Conference. surely Joseph and
Huldah rejoiced in these two
preacher sons.
Joseph Bangs remained active
throughout his life.
He did
black smithing for his friends
and the community; he worked on
his farm; he preached funeral
services and others as the
chance came. Elijah Pilcher
informs us that "his last
sickness was very brief and his
mind clear to the last." He
was as peaceful as the close
of a summer's day.
Near the
end of December 1847, he fell
sick. His doctor was somewhat
skeptical
of
experimental
religion and had often heard
him express his confidence of a
future bliss in heaven. When
the doctor told him that there
no hope of his recovery, he

asked him how he felt about the
future. "Doctor," said he, "I
have not neglected that matter
till this time.
That (a
preparation for the future
life) was attended to long ago
and I have no fears." As he
uttered this, a smile of joy
lighted up his countenance, as
if he already tasted the joy of
heaven.
Pilcher informs us that he died
"January 7, 1848, aged seventytwo years, having been a local
preacher for 45 years."
He had been loved and revered
by a multi tude of people in the
stamford and Tecumseh areas.
His body was buried near the
back of the Tecumseh Cemetery
in Section J near pine trees
with an old fashioned grave
stone about 4 1/2 feet high and
1 inch thick
Around the top
was the caption, "Rev. Joseph
Bangs."
His wife Huldah
Silliman Bangs, followed him to
glory land in 1850, aged 67.
"Blessed are the dead who die
in the Lord ••• yea saith the
Spirit, that they may rest from
their labors and their works do
follow them."

* * * * * *
RESOURCE PACKET
"Telling Their Stories:
The History of Women
In The Local Church"
Recover and celebrate the
history of women in your
church!
These
program
suggestions and reference tools
will help you start a women's
history project, plan special
events, and qet the church
family involved in women's
history.
PRICE: $6.00 including postage.
FROM: General Commission
Archives and History
P.O. Box 127
Madison, NJ 07940

